Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

June 12, 2008

Minutes

The meeting convened at 7:05 PM.
  
Present:  Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler, Holmes, Mack, Marshall

Absent: Commissioner Nixon, Schultheiss

1. Community Presentation – Joy of Motion Dance Studio

Polly Thibedeau, of Joy of Motion Dance Studio in the Atlas Theatre building made a presentation of the programs they provide and their community outreach.  Among the projects she highlighted are the Motion Express, which reaches out to ten public and charter schools in the neighborhood; Teen Outreach, funded by the NEIGHBORHOOD Investment Fund, a summer program that teaches, as well as dance, job skills, resume preparation, nutrition, conflict resolution and money management; Seniors in Motion and Project Motion.  They also have a work/study program, which allows students to take classes in exchange for working at the studio.

 2. Agenda
A new number 3 was added to New Business to discuss Office of Planning goals for the 6A community. A new number 2 was added to the ABL committee report for a vote on an amendment to the ANC‘s voluntary agreement on pub crawls. The May agenda, as amended, was adopted without objection.

 3. Minutes

The May minutes were adopted without objection.

 4. Officers’ Reports
Chair
Mr. Fengler reported that he met with Councilmember Wells on two topics: 

· Main Street H Street Director Anwar Saleem has requested additional funds of the H Street Clean and Safe Program.  Mr. Fengler said that he and ANC 6C would like to see the execution of Clean and Safe with the money already available, and that it should run for a year on existing funds to see how it is working before more money is allocated.

· The Ward Six ban on singles, which would allow voluntary agreements to permit singles to be sold by individual merchants.  

Vice Chair
Mr. Holmes reported that he has spoken with Transportation Director Monome Emeke about the large number of trees in the ANC area that have died or are dying.  He said that the Ward Six arborist that the average waits for urgent tree removals last year was over a year. He asked or a memo, and I requested dollar figures contract information and other data from the budget officer for the Urban Forestry Administration (UFA)—she said she didn’t have the information and referred him to her superior, who hasn’t returned his phone calls.  

Treasurer’s Report

Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report.  The opening balance of the checking account was $15,819.89. The savings account had an opening balance of $4,180.94, and there was an interest payment of $1.03, for a balance of $4,18.97.  There was a disbursement of $6,019.50 from the DC Government.  The following disbursements were approved: $25 to Nick Alberti for petty cash (Check #1376); $293.93 to FedEx/Kinkos for copying expenses (Check #1377); $500 to Capital Community News for an ad (check #1378); $127.50 to Roberta Weiner for the transcription of minutes (Check #1379); and $140.61 to FedEx/Kinkos for copying expenses (Check #1380).  The closing balance was $20,752.35.  The report was adopted without objection  

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was adopted without objection.

Mr. Alberti announced that he had received a letter from the District saying that the next disbursement has been released.

 5. Single Member District Reports
Mr. Fengler reported that the noise legislation had passed with an amendment that rendered the bill meaningless.  The bill would have limited noise to 70 decibels, but was passed with an amendment by Councilmember Brown that raised the level to 80 decibels inside a home.  He said it was like having a baseball game in the living room.  He said that Councilmember Brown had betrayed the ANC, and he’s now claiming to have passed the noise bill.  

Mr. Alberti reported on the appeal of the permit issued to AppleTree.  There’s been no decision, but BZA questioned the fact that DVRA hadn’t finished its review.

Ms Beatty reported that the maintenance has been lousy at Lovejoy Park, and a letter has been written to the Department of Parks and Recreation/

She also reported that there are problems at 15th and D Streets with drug dealing and eroding infrastructure.  She said that after six months of calling many agencies, the Mayor’s Office finally responded, and an interagency task force will address the many issues.

Ms. Mack reported that speed bumps were installed last month on Benning Road. She also said that the ANC has a letter in the record of the Benning Road Redevelopment Framework.

Mr. Holmes reported that some trees. a year after removal had been requested, have finally been taken down, including one over a gas line and one towering over Jacob’s Coffee House.

Mr. Marshall reported that he is working on having property that is for sale, at 9th and West Virginia Avenue converted to a dog park.

He said that a house at 1210 T Street is being used for prostitution.

At 13th and Florida Avenues, at the Capitol Oasis, the property adjacent to Jimmy’s Tires, a 10’ deep hole had been dug, which filled with water. A West Nile investigator inspected the hole, and the water is being treated every six days to kill the larvae.

At 920 11th Street there is an abandoned house that has a tree grown inside the house.  It is splitting pipes, and sewage is coming up into the house.

Finally, he reported that after two years, the sidewalks in the 800-900 blocks of I street are being fixed.

 7. Committees
Alcohol Beverage Licensing
Red and Black Summer Garden
Ms. Beatty reported that the ABL Committee had moved to approve the application of the Red and Black for a summer garden if steps are taken to mitigate the noise on H Street.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to support the Committee’s recommendation that it support the request of Red and Black for a summer garden, if steps are taken to mitigate noise on H Street. The motion passed without objection.
Amendment to ANC 6A Voluntary Agreement on Pub Crawls
Ms. Beatty reported that the issue of pub crawls on H Street came up when the Capitol Hill Restoration Society referred to their House Tour H Street restaurant tour as a “pub crawl.” The ABL committee discussed the possibility of including exceptions for charity events in standard voluntary agreement language. She reported that there was little enthusiasm by either the community or business owners for the change. 
Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to not amend the voluntary agreement to exempt charity events from the pub crawl language.  The motion passed without objection.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.  

Economic Development and Zoning
225 9th Street NE
This is a request for support at a Historic Preservation Review Board (HPRB) hearing for the demolition of a garage and the construction of a new garage with a roof deck.  The garage extends four feet beyond the property line into the alley.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation (without a quorum) to support the historic preservation aspects of Mr. Fire’s garage project, with encouragement to move the garage back out of the alley.

Am amendment was proposed by Mr. Holmes and seconded by Ms. Mack that after the word support the following language is added: “provided that the homeowner provides the Commission with letters of support from the immediate adjacent neighbors for the garage expansion plans”

Mr. Holmes said that neighbors have expressed concern about the roof deck and the height of the structure, which sits on the high point of the square.  He also reported that the adjacent neighbors have not been presented with a request for agreement with the current plans, or with the plans themselves.

Lou Fiore, the owner of the property, expressed frustration at the delays in moving forward with the project.  Mr. Holmes said that the first item is the letter to HPRB, following which a letter to BZA will deal with other issues. The HPRB is scheduled for June 18th.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion that any letters have to be received before the HPRB meeting on June 18th.  There was no vote on the motion,

Mr. Alberti said that the garage should be brought back to the original property line.  Mr. Holmes reiterated that the neighbors want to see the plans. Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Ms. Mack seconded a motion that the ANC will support the HPRB application if no letters of opposition are received by Mr. Holmes from adjacent neighbors before the HPRB meeting on June 18th.  The motion passed 5-1.  Mr. Alberti offered an amendment that the HPRB should be encouraged to move the garage back out of the alley.  The amendment failed – 2-3.  Motion: MS Beatty moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to strike “with encouragement to move the garage back out of the alley from the original language.  The motion passed 5-0. 

The final version of the motion, as passed, reads: The ANC votes to support the historic preservation aspects of the garage project at 225 9th Street NE, provided that no letters of opposition are received by Mr. Holmes prior to the HPRB meeting on June 18th.

Firehouse and Police Station Redevelopment
Mr. Fengler said he was happy that there were three great proposals for the redevelopment of the old firehouse and police station, but he was pleased with the Committee’s selection of the Argos project because it is low-density and 9th Street is already jammed.  

Each of the three developers was invited to give a brief presentation.  All the groups are committee to sustainable construction, and will use either Green Communities or LEED standards.

Barbara Hallek said the Committee looked at the density and the design, and found the outside staircase proposed by D>B> Lee out of keeping with the neighborhood.  She said that all the projects had things worth recommending, but that Argos met more of the criteria looked for by the community.

Mr. Holmes pointed out that Argos proposed large apartments, which will encourage families to make a commitment to condos and create a solid foundation for the community.

Mr. Marshall asked who would manage the day care proposed in the Century proposal.  He was told that discussions have been held with Jenkins Hill nursery school, which is looking for a new home.

A representative of the Office of the Deputy Mayor for Economic Development reported that they would like to select a developer during June, and have the land disposition agreement passed by the City Council before the end of the year.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to support the proposal by the Argos Group for the redevelopment of the old firehouse and police station.  The motion passed 6=0.

The report of the Zoning and Economic Development Committee was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to approve a grant of $1000 to KidPower for the purchase of books and supplies for its summer program.  The motion passed without objection.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.  

Public Safety
There were no recommendations from the Committee.

Transportation
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to DDOT requesting improved pedestrian crosswalk markings and signs. The motion passed without opposition.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.  

 8. New Business
AppleTree and the Public Charter School Board
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to authorize Nick Alberti, David Holmes or any other officer of ANC 6A to represent the ANC in opposition to the establishment o a school at 138 12th Street NE as authority for an expansion campus goes before the Public Charter School Board, including a letter expressing that opposition. The motion passed without objection.

Request to Contract Services for ANC Agenda Package
Mr. Fengler raised the issue of the time it takes to edit and assemble the monthly agenda packet and asked the ANC to consider the possibility of contracting someone to be responsible for developing, editing, assembling and distributing the monthly agenda packet.  He said that he is working with Bill and Nick to have someone else undertake what is a major project each month.

Letter from the Office of Planning on Ward 6 Priorities
Mr. Fengler said that the Office of Planning has sent out a letter delineating a plan for Ward 6 redevelopment, and he suggested that the ANC prepare a response commenting on the proposed plan.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:50 p.m.
